Help Us Grow!

# Dunbar Chronicle

American Education Week November 7-12

Published by the Students of Dunbar Senior High School

Vol. XX

LYNCHBURG, VIRGINIA, NOVEMBER, 1965

No. 1

### NEWS IN BRIEF

Each Monday at 4:20 p. m., Barbara Brown, editor of the CHRONICLE, broadcasts current school events on radio station WLLL (950).

Any one having interesting news should contact Barbara by Thursday of each week.

Students who have shown competence in a science-oriented course attended a small informal meeting conducted by Mr. William H. McTigue, Associate Director of Admissions, Massachusetts Institute of Technology at Cambridge on October 22, when Mr. McTigue visited Dunbar.

Mr. George C. Watson, Assistant Director of Admissions at Lafayette College, Easton, Pennsylvania, visited Dunbar on October 14 and interviewed seniors who are interested in attending Lafayette.

The speech choir made its first Spencer visited Dunbar, at which ent Teachers Association on Sep- the most valuable basketball play- to the latest fashions, the most

Eunice Jones and Leon Leggs.



accepaning students acce classes all morning before rein the forenoon. Thus, they acquire theoretical job training plus on the job training. For class-

# Alumnus Receives Appointment

Mr. Chauncey G. Spencer, a On October 16, Dunbar Senior hative of Lynchburg and a grad-High School was the featured late of Dunbar High School, has guest of Saturday Session's Dud-been appointed to the Police lev Townsend. Those who par- Commission of the city of San ticipated in this project spon-Bernardino, California. Before sored by the Student Council being appointed to the Police were juniors and seniors. Chosen Commission, Mr. Spencer was as the couple of the day were Director of Personnel at Wright Airforce Base in Dayton, Ohio.

A couple of years ago, Mr.

# Student Council To Tackle School Problems

The Student Council will emphasis on the improvement of Ferguson as out-going sponsor. tackle school problems as its student life. over-all project for this year. Frank Hughes will put greater blems.

# Record Group Takes Aptitude Test

The Preliminary Scholastic Antitude Test (PS.A.T.) was room study and the part-time emporting to their respective jobs ployment, they receive two school credits and the part-time wages t for their work experiences.

> Because of a joint arrangement between the high school and the distributive businesses in the community, the D. E. class is considered a cooperative program. One of the main objectives for the course is to prepare youth for full time employment in the field of distribution. It also serves as a background for those who plan to continue training in business administration, marketing,

Everyone will have to agree with us, the teens, that we are appearance this year at the Par- ime he presented a trophy to really in the know when it comes

Because of the many problems buted to the student body and are faculty sponsors. facing students of today, the faculty members during the members of the executive com- month of November in order mittee headed by President to acquire view points on pro-

> Others tentative plans formulated by the executive committee are to sponsor the Annual Christmas Party, to push scholarship, school spirit, and morale and to give recognition to Mrs. Y. T.

Mr. W. C. McClure, Mr. A. F. Questionaires will be distri- Thornhill and Mrs. J. H. Jones

# Chronicle Candy Sale Continues

For the fourth consecutive year the Dunbar CHRONICLE is conducting a candy sale to raise funds for operational expenses.

Turn to page 4, col. 5

### Dunbar Jr. High School To Be Dedicated

On November 14, at 3:30 p.m. dedicatory ceremonies for the Dunbar Junior High School will be held. Mr. G. Everett Bond, chairman of the Lynchburg School Board will preside at the ceremonies.

Greetings will be extended by Mayor James Ould and Lynchburg School Superintendent, Mr. M. L. Carper; Rev. Haywood Robinson will offer the invoca-

Dr. Helen Edmunds, Dean of the Graduate School of North Carolina College, Durham, North Carolina, will deliver the principal address.

Mr. W. T. Lewis, assistant principal, will introduce the platform guests, who will include



Miss Adell Monroe

One Added T

appearance this year at the Parent Teachers Association on September 27, under the direction of

Turn to page 4, col. 3



Barbara Brown

### Barbara Brown Heads Chronicle

Barbara Brown, a senior, has been elected editor-in-chief of the Chronicle. Barbara, a member of the National Honor Society, is also affiliated with the Dunbarian staff, Student Council, Math-Science Club and the Future Teachers of America.

Chosen as assistant editor is Evanda Jefferson. Lawrence Jefferson was promoted to the position of managing editor.

As in previous years, each division of the newspaper is head- August when she became Mrs. ronica Sherrill, Feature Editor; Maryland. Sterling Daniels, Sports Editor; and Grace Miller, Chairman of typists.

The speech choir made its first Spencer visited Dunbar, at which time he presented a trophy to the most valuable basketball player. Alphonso Scott, a junior at that time, received the award Scott is now a freshman at Norfolk Division of Virginia State

Each year Mr. Spencer also sponsors the most valuable football player award. The names of the players who are honored with the awards are inscribed on the trophies, which remain at the school.

Mr. Spencer is the son of Mrs. Anne Spencer, who is an outstanding poet and resides at 1311 Pierce Street. She was a former librarian in the city.

# Guidance Personnel Begin Interviews

students are being interviewed in the order ranging from seniors to sophomores.

These individual interviews enable the students to discuss their educational and vocational plans. This is most important for those seniors who plan to attend colege and for those who anticipate entering the labor market.

During the interviews students are given the opportunity to discuss with the counselors their plans, problems, and objectives.

Conducting the interviews are counselors Mrs. C. Seay, Miss A. B. Chambers, and Mrs. P. F. Weeden, chairman.

ed by a student editor. Filling Joseph Harris. She is a graduate these vacant positions are Dar- of Morgan State College and is lene Elliott, News Editor; Ve-currently teaching in Baltimore,

### Support the United Fund

with us, the teens, that we are really in the know when it comes to the latest fashions, the most popular tunes, the keenest dances, and current fads. If you want to be real fashionable, you must jet off into orbit with us. So . . Fashion Flashes

For the girls the total look is a must. To achieve this effect. all the fashionable girls are wearing stockings, dresses and skirts of lively, unpredictable streaks and designs. As for make-up, the natural look is vogue. Naturally, the shades of powder, which is brushed on, are variations of pink and peach. Femininity is displayed in the jewelry. Varieties of earrings with the pierced look, and small, classy pins and pendant necklaces are

The boys are really wild about the sweat shirts with the names The Guidance Department has of different universities written begun one of its many functions on them. Sweater jackets of by interviewing students. The lively colors are being worn with that individual look by Joe Cabler and Samuel Pinn. Soft colored shirts of yellow are tops. Observe Raymond Robinson and Frank Hughes.

Keenest Dances

A couple Saturdays back at Gayla Fitch's party, Skeeter Hartman and Sheila Crews exhibited the "Boogalo" to the tune of Papa's Got A Brand New Bag' by James Brown, of course. Meanwhile, Phillip Carr tried to switch the "Barracuda" on Barbara Ouarles while Sara Scott and Richard Scott (no relation) held on to the dignified and more conservative style of dance steps. Other extortions of the frame included the "Boston Monkey" and the "Pig Feet."

Latest Tunes

Well, it looks like James Brown has done it again with "Papa's Got A Brand New Bag," while Otis Redding is asking for "Respect." Tops on the list are Miss Adell Monroe

### One Added To Faculty

Miss Adell Monroe is the only new member of the Dunbar Senior High faculty. Miss Monroe is a graduate of Virginia State Henry D. Porter. College, where she majored in Business Education.

Dunbar, Miss Monroe replied, "Just fine."

principal, will introduce the platform guests, who will include local and area principals of elementary and high schools, City Council members, and the architect of the structure, Mr. Carl D. Cress, and the contractor, Mr.

Mr. H. S. Ferguson, school principal, will introduce the When asked how she liked speaker. The Dunbar Junior and Senior High School Choruses will furnish the music.

# Education Week Program Set, Nov. 11

Plans are being made for the annual observance of American Education Week, November 8-12. The national theme this year is "Invest in Learning."

According to Mrs. J. H. Jones, chairman of the planning committee, a special program, "Reach for the Stars," will be presented Thursday, November 11 at 2:15 p.m. in the auditorium. Members of the cast have been chosen and rehearsals are in progress.

Parents and friends are urged to attend the program, as well as visit the classes at some time during the week.

A reception will be held in the main lobby immediately after the program for parents and teachers.

# Drive

duties to the best of their abilities. Moving the bus zone has helped somewhat, but the danger still remains for the pedestrians crossing this busy thoroughfare.

Last May the P.T.A. discussed the problem, which was tives include Wiley Harris, repto be acted upon this fall. In talking with Mrs. Florine Hubbard, president of the senior high school P.T.A., the is and Lawrence Jefferson, re-CHRONICLE was told that, corders. "A letter from the P.T.A. was noons."

# N.C.C.J. Meeting Scheduled Sat.

The National Conference of Christians and Jews will hold its tenth annual Youth Seminar at Virginia Episcopal School on November 6, from 9:30 a.m.-2:00 p.m.

The number of delegates from each school include: Dunbar, 31; E. C. Glass, 30; Seven Hills, 15; Brookville High, 25; and V.E.S., 25. Attendance to the conference is by invitation only.

Dunbar's official representaresentation chairman and discussion leader, Barbara Brown, discussion leader, and Betty Dav-

The theme for the conference recently sent to the Chief of is "Empathy," and its purpose is Police, requesting that a po- to provide students with the opliceman be assigned to the cor- portunity to give and receive a ner each school day in the wide variety of opinions concernmornings and in the after- ing the projection of one's self into another being.



# Dunbar Chronicle

Member of the

National Scholastic Press Association

"IN TENUIS LABOR"

Published by the Students of Dunbar Senior High School, Lynchburg, Va.

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF	Barbara Brown
ASSISTANT EDITOR	Evanda Jefferson
	Lawrence Jefferson
NEWS EDITOR	
	Veronica Sherrill
	Sterling Daniels
	Patricia Brown, Glodelia Ferguson, Brenda Gilmore, Cheryl Ferguson, Dorothy Douglas, Brenda Jackson, Sharon Stone, Jo Ann Pugh, Grace Graves, Viola Lynch, Veronica Shelton, Jennifer Lipford, Ernestine Marshall, Gwendolyn Loving, Janice Warwick, Darnelle Brewer, Evangela Jones, Karen Ferguson, Diana Powell, Evora Jordan, Sarah Scott, Shirley Venable, Letha Trimiar, Janice Woodson, Eula Woodson, Charlene Mays, Beverly Elliott, Dorothy Smith, Andrew Smith, Carolyn White, Shirley Hunting, Millie Harvey, Sharon Hunting, Ronald Thomas, Bernard Morris, Norvell Saunders, Mary Jackson, Frank Hughes, Brenda Jones, Florence Robey, Robert Brown, Wheeler Hughes, Robert Smith, Allen Parks, Raymond Robinson, Herbert
	Walker, Gerard Hutcherson.
BUSINESS STAFF	Grace Miller, Chairman Eunice Jones, Leon Leggs, Mary Poindexter, Shirley Davis, Rosa Burford, Mary Johnson, Marie Jefferson, Bertha Goode, Diana Livingston, Betty Glass, Marjorie Shilangu, Patricia Kinney, Patricia Green, Melvin Megginson.
FACULTY STAFF	Miss A. B. Chambers, Miss A. Monroe, Mr. L. G. Stamps, Mr. H. R. Watson, Mrs. D. L. Obey, Chairman.

### SOMETHING NEW

Upon our return to school this fall, we all marvelled at the changes that our 'dear ole Dunbar' had undergone during summer vacation. Now that the novelty has worn off, let us stop and think. about what the changes should mean to us.

The biggest change is that we are now a senior high school, housing tenth through the twelfth grades, instead of eighth through twelfth grades. This places a great responsibility on us. We should therefore, speak and act like the mature adolescents that we would have our close associates, the occupants of the new Dunbar Junior High School, which is across the street from us and which shares some of our facilities, and the citizens of the community think that we are. We can no longer place the blame on the younger and least experienced students.

This brings out another pleasant change at Dunbar. The detention hall, formerly held each afternoon for one hour, rain or shine, no longer exists. For years students have claimed that Dunbar would be a better place without a detention hall. Now that detention has been temporarily suspended, we should see that its absence will be permanent by not creating a need for one

#### TO THE FORUM

Dear Editor:

all of the participants on their that we will be proud of. fine performance given on Saturday Session, October 6, 1965. Many people were talking about Dear Editor: how well the program was orlike to congratulate the students and teachers who worked to make this program a success.

Florence Robey

Dear Editor:

The students of Dunbar High Dear Editor: want their school to be known school, we, the students, must to the school on October 14. take interest in keeping our halls and yards clean. We must refrain from writing on the walls about our conduct, personal and desks and from the use of profanity.

This is not only a request but

mer practice is terrific because of the heat. Can you imagine what we went through under the hot, blazing sun, running, exercising, maneuvering and tackling?

Coach Organ and assistant coach Stamps started the season with the tremendous job of getting the team prepared for a rough schedule. They also had to work to improve last year's record of 4 wins and 6 losses. Both have worked very faithfully and hard with us.

What are we, the players, like? Just average high school boys who enjoy one of America's favorite sports — football. We realize that we have to give up our leisure time to practice, that we take the risk of being injured that we must have clean habits, and that we must be good sports

a plea that all of us join in and I would like to congratulate help keep Dunbar's name one

Shirley Jones

I would very much like to ganized. I hope it will be even congratulate Miss Eunice Jones, better next year. Also, I would the winner of the Miss Dunbar Contest. I think that she deserves this honor, and I am glad to be one of her attendants.

Again I congratulate her. Margaret Hubbard

I would like to commend the as a decent and clean one. But in sponsors and participants on the order for this to be said about our fine assembly program presented

> The students on the program gave us some very good advice grooming, scholarship, and extracurricular activities.

I can only hope that we take

mgn are: Diana rowen, seme. Patsy Waller, Viola Lynch Frances Smith, Elvira Gunney Estelle Roberts, juniors; and Annie Harvey and Margaret Hubbard, sophomores.

Junior high attendants are

# Class Meetings Change Schedule

The Senior class will continue to hold meetings on the first Monday of each month, while the Juniors will have a new schedule. They will meet on the third Monday. The Sophomore this problem has diminished beclass will not meet jointly this year because of lack of space for a meeting place. Each sophomore way." homeroom will set up a homeroom organization, elect officers

advantage of the message which the program brought to us.

Veronica Shelton

Dear Editor:

With the addition of the Junior High School to our family, we have almost twice as many students here as before, thus giving the custodians even more work to do. When we buy our ice cream, cookies, nabs, milk and etc. from the snack bar, we should place our trash in the containers placed around the school and vard for our convenience as well as for others. This will help to lessen the work of the custodians and keep our school looking like one that we can be proud of.

Millie Harvey

# Inquiring Reporter

By CORNELIA HARVEY

Since this is the first time in the annals of history that Dunbar has been without a detention hall in the afternoons, do you think that its absence has caused the behavior problems among the student body to diminish?

Margreeta Hill: "Yes, I think since our school is a senior high school, we feel a sense of maturity which diminishes behavior problems."

Rodger Pannell: "No, the behavior problems haven't diminished, but the students feel more relieved without it. The students feel that the absence of the detention hall suggests more severe punishment, however."

James Tankersley: "I think cause the students are improving their behavior in a respectful

Venessa Crews: "All the pro-

absence will be permanent, by not creating a need for one.

Another important change is that new rooms have been added and our old ones painted and refurbished. This contributes to a brighter atmosphere. We no longer have the excuse that the study hall is too drab and dreary for study. Its bright color should give us that extra incentive we need to bring up our grades.

Other additions are to the faculty and the curriculum. The Distributive Education program has been added to our courses of study. This program makes it possible for any student not planning to attend college to prepare himself for work in the field of commerce. This is a worthwhile and a much needed course, for there are many students here who can benefit from such a course.

In the final analysis we can see that the changes in our school force and inspire us to act like well-behaved young adults and to take advantage of the curricula and the facilities at Dunbar.

### TRICK OR TREAT

Traditionally, October 31 is known as Halloween, meaning hallowed or holy evening, because it precedes All Saints Day.

Many superstitions and symbols are related to Halloween, such as jack-o-lanterns, ghosts, spirits, witches and black cats. These superstitions and symbols are illustrated in the costumes which are worn by both the young and the old on that evening.

Various sections of communities are canvassed in order to receive treats, candy and apples. The familiar phrase, "trick or treat,"

is shouted as doorbells are rung.

The phrase in essence promises the person of the visiting household that if the caller is treated with goodies, his property will be not be damaged.

When this threat was first presented, it offered an occasion for le playing harmless pranks. Some of the early pranks were putting writings on windows with soap and putting mud on white picket fences.

In later years the whole idea of mild pranks is not so harmless. There have been reports of deflated car tires, along with overturned sheds, broken windows and uprooted plants, among other acts of vandalism.

Property of innocent people has been terribly damaged. Many communities now must have extra police patrols to prevent vandals from doing damages. According to Captain Carwile of the Lynchburg Police Department, all of the city policemen are on duty that is night. Only men that are on vacation are excluded.

Capt. Carwile further stated that for the past two years there e have been no crimes committed by teen-agers on Halloween. Recreation centers and various schools have worked together to plan indoor activities for that evening. "The young people of Lynchburg have aided in the reduction of crime in our city," said Mr. Lee Read, who is head of the Lynchburg Juvenile Department.

It is our responsibility, the future citizens, to do all within our power to continue to reduce the high rate of vandalism on Hallo-be ween and on all other occasions.

and that we must be good sports, whether we win or lose.

#### **NEWS**

(Continued from page 1, col. 1)

Mr. L. G. Stamps.

Mr. W. C. McClure, a mathematics instructor, was the principal speaker at the Youth Day Program at Jackson Street Methodist Church on September 26. His topic was "Challenging the Teenage Society." Mr. McClure has spoken on numerous occasions in Tennessee, his home state.

Mr. O. M. Washington, chairman of the Mathematics Department, attended the third Annual State Secondary - Mathematics Conference held at the Golden Triangle Motel, Norfolk, Virginia on October 8-9.

The theme of the conference was "Golden sections of Mathematics."

Approximately 600 representatives attended the conference.

Mr. R. D. Spencer, biology teacher, attended a state-wide Biology Teachers Conference held at the Golden Triangle Motel, Norfolk, Virginia on October 15-16.

included discussions of programs tion in the first place." in biology being attempted by teachers in various areas of the havior problems have not diminstate and demonstrations of teaching aids.

The first assembly of the Dunbar Senior High School was held Thursday, October 14, in the auditorium. A panel consisting of Viola Lynch, Sarah Scott, Wheeler Hughes and David Shaw discussed decorum, scholarship, personal cleanliness and think we are mature enough not study habits. Miss Jeannette Ir- to need a detention." vine was chairman.

in their joint meetings.

The Senior class at its initial responsible and mature." senior homeroom and the seniors manner. chose class officers, their class Robert Brown: "Yes, I think motto, flower, and color.

vice president; Rosa Burford, bear as senior high students." secretary; Warrenette Vaughan, Peggy J. Smith: "All the proassistant secretary; David Shaw, blems have not diminished, but chaplain; Lawrence Jefferson, the students act a little more mabusiness manager; and Vivian ture in their behavior." Cardwell, reporter.

rose as the class flower.

"We are the masters of our that most of us are mature." fate; captains of our souls" was Shirley N. Jones: "Yes. Being chosen as the motto.

form organization, elect officers, blems have not diminished but appoint committees, and carry some of the students are trying on business as previously done to show that we didn't need it in the first place and that we can be

meeting undertook one of its Jo Ann Beasley: "I think the most important annual responsi- problem of behavior has dimin-

bilities—the election of officers. ished, because now the students Ballots were distributed to each are behaving in a very respectful

it has caused the problem to Officers elected are Allen diminish because the students are Parks, president; Betty Davis, aware of the responsibility they

Norvell Saunders: "My opin-The class chose pink and white ion is that it hasn't diminished as the class color with the pink the behavior problem, but the absence of a detention proves

Turn to page 4, col. 4

### INQUIRING REPORTER

(Continued from page 2, col. 5)

students a sense of responsibility to behave."

James Franklin: "With the de- al problems." tention gone I think the students in the senior high school are doing fine. We are showing that Highlights of the conference we really didn't need the deten-

Dorothy Douglas: "The beished, because most of the students feel that without the detention they can get away with any thing.

David Shaw: "Yes, because the students act more mature and responsible since we no longer have the detention."

it makes me feel that the teachers

learn how to help himself and where to secure guidance.

Among the special problems without a detention has given the discussed in detail are relation with friends, family problems, educational problems and person-

> Fathers and Sons By Ivan Turgenev Published by Washington Square Press Paperback Edition: 45c

This book which has its setting in Russia is concerned with the philosophy of a young man, Arkady; his friend, Yevgeny Bazony; and Arkady's father.

The development of the idea of the conflicts between youth and age, between the past and the future make a wonderfully re-Barbara Wynn: "Yes, because alistic book. Youth exemplifies the belief in "nihilism," a viewpoint that all traditional values are unfounded; and age exhibits a strong belief in tradition.

### HONOR ROLL

There are 41 students on the honor roll for the first six weeks of the 1965-66 school year.

By homerooms, these students are:

B—Gerard Hutcherson.

D—Bruce Johnson and Linda Johnson.

100—Ronald Thomas.

101—Janice Woodson, Delores Bolden, Carlton Harris and Mary Tackson.

102—Shirley Jones.

103—Myra Gordon, Brenda Jones, Marshall Davis, Mary Coleman, and Veronica Shelton.

205—Delores Anderson and

Eula Woodson.

206—Nancy Coleman and Robert Wynn.

301—Larry Abrams, Lawrence Jefferson, Evada Jefferson

and Grace Miller. 302—Allen Parks, Melvin

Pinn, Olivia Thomas and JoAnn

Pugh.

303—Barbara Brown and Rosa Burford.

305—Sarah Scott, Leonard Brown and Beverly Elliott.

307—Wiley Harris, David Herndon, Faye Barnett, Brenda Jackson and Ernestine Marshall.

306—Betty Davis, Cornelia Harvey, Eurice Jones, Diana Powell and Naomi Spinner.

# Alumni Notes

By ANDREW SMITH

Having just finished six weeks of hard work, we are happy to discover that many of our recent graduates were inspired by their four years of hard work here to continue their

# New D. E. Course Offers Theory And Training

By PEGGY L. SMITH

This year a distributive education class has been added to the curriculum at Dunbar.

The course is offered only to juniors and seniors because of the minimum age limit of 16 and because a fairly high degree of maturity is necessary before the boy or girl is capable of benefiting from the training and experience. Students participating in the program receive classroom instructions directly related to the distributive occupation in which they are engaged.

At present there are 20 students enrolled in D. E. The number is somewhat smaller than planned because of the limited number of business firms that have made jobs available to the

students.

Mr. A. F. Thornhill, former business teacher at Dunbar, is the coordinator for the course.

Participating students attend classes all morning before reporting to their respective jobs in the forenoon. Thus, they acquire theoretical job training plus on the job training. For class-

# Alumnus Receives Appointment

Mr. Chauncey G. Spencer, a native of Lynchburg and a graduate of Dunbar High School, has been appointed to the Police Commission of the city of San Bernardino, California. Before being appointed to the Police Commission, Mr. Spencer was Director of Personnel at Wright Airforce Base in Dayton, Ohio.

A couple of years ago, Mr. Spencer visited Dunbar, at which



STUDENT ON JOB-Mr. Jacques Biechler, display manager at J. C. Penny Co., looks at a display card made by Mary Johnson, senior D. E. student, who is working in the advertising and display department.

room study and the part-time em- or distribution. ployment, they receive two school for their work experiences.

community, the D. E. class is ganization and operation. ness administration, marketing, the field of Distribution.

Subjects covered in distribucredits and the part-time wages tive education include orientation and how to apply for a job, tech-Because of a joint arrange- niques of salesmanship, retail ment between the high school and arithmetic, speech for the salesthe distributive businesses in the man, advertising, and store or-

considered a cooperative pro- The D. E. plan offers many gram. One of the main objectives advantages which will accrue to for the course is to prepare youth the students, the school and the for full time employment in the community. After graduation the field of distribution. It also serves D. E. student, if he desires, may as a background for those who take on a full time job in one plan to continue training in busi- of the many careers offered in

Everyone will have to agree, "The Midnight Hour" and with us, the teens, that we are "Double O Soul." But the real ally in the know when it comes cloud buster is the Miracles' But we know by only education

# Poets Speak

### Seasons and Education

By BENARD MORRIS,

Eleventh Grade

Season change all year round, Just like the time of day, Not waiting for anyone or anything

To change it in any way.

We have a season called fall When the leaves begin to drop; The weather turns to a sharp cool

And the warmth comes to a stop.

School starts and education continues,

Just like the year before, Which moves closer and closer each year

To graduation's door.

Then comes the season we call winter.

When the snow begins to fall; And going to school five days a

Really demands your very all.

But the purpose of this as we know.

Is to further our education; And the only way we can accomplish this

Is through concentration.

Then comes the season which we call spring

When the flowers begin to bloom, And the student becomes tired and restless

Because of the weather, I assume.

We think of the day as lasting a week

Because of the mental strain,

hard work here to continue their education. Some of those attending college as freshmen are Jancie Smith, Patricia Leggs, and Silas Herndon — Virginia State Diane Lewis, James Davis, Ersie Silas, Edna Ross, Mary Jean Rosser and Linda Pryor Hampton Institute: Sherline Mc-Coy, Jacqueline McCoy, and Willa Miller—Virginia Union; Marla and Margot Beverly Bennett (N. C.); Audrey Lee. Christine Richardson, and Rosetta Freeman — North Carolina College, Also, Alphonso Scott and Eugene Ferguson-Norfolk Division of Va. State College Hylan Hubbard — Bowdoin (Maine); Farnese Hicks—Cedar Crest (Pa.); Carolyn Jackson-Clark (Ga.); Edwina Harris-Fisk (Tenn.); Melvina Pinn-Defiance Ohio); Alfred Elliot—Lafavette (Pa.); Nancy Patrick—Johnson C. Smith (N. C.); Mildred Eubanks — Shaw University (N. C.); Carolyn Brown, Murrell Thornhill—Bluefield State (W. Va.). Also Sherman McCov—Cornell University (N. Y.); Lemuel Lewis —University of Virginia; Marjorie Pinn — West Virginia State: Leroy Roberts, Robert Thompson—A & T (N. C.) James Johnson — Wake Forest (N. C.).

We also find that some alumni have continued to advance themselves even after college. Alberta Camm, 1960 graduate of Dunbar and 1965 graduate of Hampton, is now teaching at Dunbar Junior High School in the English department.

James Giles, class of 1960 and a 1964 alumnus of Amherst College, recently worked in a New York law firm on civil rights cases. He is now attending Yale University, where he is majoring in law.

Wedding bells rang for Carolyn Hughes, 1963 alumna, in

A comple of years ago, will Spencer visited Dunbar, at which time he presented a trophy to the most valuable basketball player. Alphonso Scott, a junior at popular tunes, the keenest dances, that time, received the award. Scott is now a freshman at Norfolk Division of Virginia State College.

Each year Mr. Spencer also sponsors the most valuable football player award. The names of the players who are honored with the awards are inscribed on the trophies, which remain at the school.

Mr. Spencer is the son of Mrs. Anne Spencer, who is an outstanding poet and resides at 1311 Pierce Street. She was a former librarian in the city.

# Guidance Personnel Begin Interviews

begun one of its many functions by interviewing students. The students are being interviewed in the order ranging from seniors to sophomores.

These individual interviews enable the students to discuss their educational and vocational plans. This is most important for those seniors who plan to attend college and for those who anticipate entering the labor market.

During the interviews students are given the opportunity to discuss with the counselors their plans, problems, and objectives.

Conducting the interviews are counselors Mrs. C. Seay, Miss A. B. Chambers, and Mrs. P. F. Weeden, chairman.

August when she became Mrs Joseph Harris. She is a graduate of Morgan State College and is currently teaching in Baltimore, Maryland.

### Support the United Fund

with us, the teens, that we are really in the know when it comes to the latest fashions, the most and current fads. If you want to be real fashionable, you must jet off into orbit with us. So . . Fashion Flashes

For the girls the total look is a must. To achieve this effect, all the fashionable girls are wearing stockings, dresses and skirts of lively, unpredictable streaks and designs. As for make-up the natural look is vogue. Naturally, the shades of powder, which is brushed on, are variations of pink and peach. Femininity is displayed in the jewelry Varieties of earrings with the pierced look, and small, classy pins and pendant necklaces are

The boys are really wild about the sweat shirts with the names The Guidance Department has of different universities written on them. Sweater jackets of lively colors are being worn with that individual look by Joe Cabler and Samuel Pinn. Soft colored shirts of yellow are tops. Observe Raymond Robinson and Frank Hughes.

Keenest Dances

A couple Saturdays back at Gayla Fitch's party, Skeeter Hartman and Sheila Crews exhibited the "Boogalo" to the tune of Papa's Got A Brand New Bag' by James Brown, of course. Meanwhile, Phillip Carr tried to switch the "Barracuda" on Barbara Quarles while Sara Scott and Richard Scott (no relation) held on to the dignified and more conservative style of dance steps. Other extortions of the frame included the "Boston Monkey" and the "Pig Feet."

Latest Tunes

"Double O Soul." But the real cloud buster is the Miracles "The Tracks of My Tears." Current Fad

Teens across the nation are blinking through those "dark shades." Even in the classrooms the shades are sported (if we can get away with them). Current excuse is, "They are medicated glasses." Keeping the fad alive are Rodger Pannell, Butch Warwick, Melvin Megginson and Andrew Hubbard.

### Dreams can come true, if . . .

By SHARON HUNTING

All people, both young and old, like to dream: that is they like to dream of better things to come. Is it harmful to envision obtaining a long anticipated job, enjoying some of the comforts of life, sharing love with others, enrolling at one's favorite college, or making straight A's in

It is natural and desirable to dream of future accomplishments as long as the person does not substitute the dream for reality. He should use the dream as a beckoning goal.

Without wholesome dreams, man would have no incentive to push ahead to greater heights or to look to tomorrow with hope. Throughout the pages of history, people of all walks of life have achieved happiness and success. because they worked zealously to make their dreams a reality.

Americans today would neither be able to worship according to the dictates of their heart nor Well, it looks like James enjoy the many freedoms avail-Brown has done it again with able to them if a band of people "Papa's Got A Brand New Bag," | had not dreamed that they could while Otis Redding is asking for settle a wilderness. In fact, this "Respect." Tops on the list are country would not be considered

Because of the mental strain, But we know by only education

That opportunities will rain.

Finally comes the season known as summer,

For most of us it is the best; If in our power it were possible We would replace it for all the

In this season schools close, And the fun will really begin, With vacations and trips everywhere

And excitement which has no end.

The fun must finally come to a

And school's revolution will be-

You will watch the seasons come and go

And wait for this school year to

### Little Things

By SHARON HUNTING

Eleventh Grade

From day to day I glance around At all the little things I have found.

To me they seem more precious Than all the silver and gold.

If you would stop and say hello No matter where you go To be conscience of another And always wear a smile

Then you too could say That this is truly a wonderful day.

the "cradle of democracy" if the founding fathers had not envisioned a land with democratic principles.

Many individuals would be hopeless and unsuccessful if they did not dream of a brighter to-

Turn to page 4, col. 1

## Parrish Stars For Poets

Walter Parrish, a 5 ft. 8 in. 145 pound halfback, has continually thrilled the fans of the Dunbar football team, while giving headaches to the coaches and fans of opposing teams.

Against Langston, a game which was played in Danville, Parrish gained 248 yards. This is an outstanding feat considering that sometimes a whole team does not gain this much yardage in a full game. Though the Poets lost this game, the running and pass catching of Parrish kept the Poets' spirit alive throughout the

Parrish, who wears the number 22, is the leading scorer as well as the leading ground gainer on the team. After seven games this season he has scored 78 points. In the Langston game Parrish scored three times, however, two of them were called back because of penalties. One of the touchdowns called back, because of a clipping penalty, was a spectacular 95 yard punt return.

Though Parrish may need the help of 215 pounder Allen Parks, Donald Culpepper, 175; and George Wynn, 185, to spring him from the line, once he is in the open, he is headed for "pay dirt." Very few players can catch Parrish once he is in the clear.

The veteran player is a member of the junior class.

# Cheerleaders Boost Team To Victory

Cheerleaders: Hey, school! Students: Hey!! Cheerleaders: Have we got a

# Eunice Jones To Be Crowned 'Miss Dunbar'



NEW QUEEN-Awaiting the moment of her crowning tomorrow night is Eunice Jones, senior who will reign as "Miss Dunbar" 1965-'66.

# Poet Gives Locker Room Info'

By NORVELL SAUNDERS

Poet Offensive Guard

It isn't often that the fans can hear the inside story about their favorite football team. Where does one go to really learn about the team? The locker room from the players themselves. After all, the fellows make up the team. How do we feel about our team?

The football team had a problem at first filling the left half position, held by Bobby Thomas last year. We are, however, compensated by the speed and experience of Walter Parrish and David Shaw. Also, alternating this position are Hubert Patterson, Varney Foster, Charles Mc-Coy, and Richard Jennings.

Our offense is not the best in the state but it isn't the worst

As for practice sessions, they seem to get harder and harder each week. Of course, the summer practice is terrific because of the heat. Can you imagine what we went through under the hot, blazing sun, running, exercising, maneuvering and tackling?

Coach Organ and assistant coach Stamps started the season with the tremendous job of getting the team prepared for a rough schedule. They also had to work to improve last year's record of 4 wins and 6 losses Both have worked very faithfully and hard with us.

What are we, the players, like? Just average high school boys who enjoy one of America's favorite sports — football. We realize that we have to give up our leisure time to practice, that we take the risk of being injured, that we must have clean habits, and that we must be good sports.

at Dunbar High School, has won son, Delores Callands, ninth the title of "Miss Dunbar" by grade; Wendie Stephens, eighth selling the highest number of sea-grade; and Delores Beverley, son tickets.

You may count on me to wear and the Chronicle staff. this crown with the dignity that it suggests."

Eunice will be crowned at the homecoming game, November 6, when the Poets battle undefeated Northside of Gretna.

Miss Dunbar's attendants will come from both the Dunbar Senior high school and the Dunbar Junior high school.

Attendants from the senior high are: Diana Powell, senior: Patsy Waller, Viola Lynch, Frances Smith, Elvira Gunney, Estelle Roberts, juniors; and Annie Harvey and Margaret Hubbard, sophomores.

Junior high attendants are

# Class Meetings Change Schedule

The Senior class will continue to hold meetings on the first Monday of each month, while the Juniors will have a new third consecutive term. Other schedule. They will meet on the third Monday. The Sophomore class will not meet jointly this year because of lack of space for a meeting place. Each sophomore homeroom will set up a home-er; and Marie Jones and Mary room organization, elect officers, Jackson, treasurer.

Eunice Jones, popular senior Sandra Lacy, Luvenia Henderseventh grade.

When asked for comments, the A scholarly student, Eunice is attractive queen replied, "I am very active in extra-curricular excited, happy and proud to claim activities. She is state and local the title of "Miss Dunbar." This president of the Future Business is a distinct honor; and I shall Leaders of America, head majalways cherish it. I wish to thank orette, and editor-in-chief of the all Dunbarians and the people in Dunbarian. She is also a memthe community who helped me ber of the National Honor Somake my fondest dream a reality. ciety, Speech Choir, Tri-Hi-Y,

### CLUB GLANCES

The Projectionist Club roster includes Alon Coleman and Edward Hoyle as co-captains, Reginald Johnson, Ben Jones, and Wiley Harris as lieutenants. Other members are Robert Copeland, John Coleman, Glenn Clarke, Douglas Jones, Ronald Wilkinson, and William Reid.

The projectionists are responsible for stage lighting, the public address system, care and maintenance of all audio visual equipment. Also, they instruct teachers and students in the operation of audio visual machines.

Mr. O. M. Washington and Mr. B. A. Miller are sponsors of the group.

Le Cercle Français elected Raymond Jones, a member of the senior class, president for the officers are Evanda Jefferson, vice president; Shirley Jones, secretary; Peggy Garland, assistant secretary; Delores Bolden, chaplain; Preston Jones, reportCheerleaders: Have we got a team?

Students: Yeah, man!!

This cheer and many others like it will be heard throughout the football and basketball seasons. Who is responsible for adding spirit and boosting morale at the games? The cheerleaders, of course.

Under the leadership of Mrs. D. Morris, physical education indevote one hour each Tuesday, (dedicated) practice.

come new ideas and problems. Finance has always been a major problem. Each girl brings fifteen cents dues every Friday. This money is collected and put into the treasury to be used when needed.

Strong voices, spirited minds and energetic bodies are needed by a cheerleader. This year's squad offers all of these qualifications. The new members of the senior squad include Carolyn White, senior and secretary, and Gail Thompson, junior. Veteran members are Sandra Jackson, senior and captain; Grace Graves, senior and co-captain; and Evanda Jefferson, Barbara Quarles, Sharon Hunting and Mary John-

Junior squad members include Tanya Pinn, Louise Coles, Janice Woodson, sophomores; and Betty Glass, Joyce Patrick, seniors; and Barbara Mosley, Clara Colmore and Gayla Fitch, all juniors.

### DREAMS

(Continued from page 3, col. 5)

morrow. However, dreams alone will not bring success. The fulfillment of a dream can only be lar athlete of the year. achieved through determination, hard work, patience, and faith.

Our offense is not the best in the state, but it isn't the worst either. We have to admit that we have made a lot of mistakes, which have been costly to us. The defense has called out to the offense for help several times, but only when needed.

I think we should play perfavor. The same feeling is shared Program at Jackson Street Methstructor, the cheering squad by my teammates, especially, Vic- odist Church on September 26. cheers and rhythm. Cheerleaders inson, Donald Culpepper, David Teenage Society." Mr. McClure Shaw, Allen Parks, Louis Mitch- has spoken on numerous occa-Wednesday, and Thursday to ell, James Hunter, and French sions in Tennessee, his home Poole, all of whom make up the state. Along with these practices more experienced segment of the team.

### Athletic Popularity Contest Planned

The CHRONICLE sports staff this year will honor those athletes selected by the student body as the most popular during a given season.

To nominate a candidate each student is asked to submit the name of his choice to Sterling Daniels, sports editor. Along with the candidate's name, the student should state in twentyfive words or less his reason for selecting the athlete.

There will be chosen a most 15-16. popular athlete from the football, the basketball, the tennis, and the track teams. At the close of each season, the newspaper will feature the winner. Also, the person who gives the best reason for selecting the winning candidate will have his statement and his name included in the feature article. The sports staff of the CHRONICLE will evaluate the statements submitted.

At the end of the school year, there will be chosen a most popu-

Football nominations should be submitted by November 15.

that we must have clean habits and that we must be good sports. whether we win or lose.

### **NEWS**

(Continued from page 1, col. 1)

Mr. L. G. Stamps.

Mr. W. C. McClure, a mathecentage ball—that is gamble only matics instructor, was the prinwhen circumstances are in our cipal speaker at the Youth Day works daily to perfect their tor Cunningham, Raymond Rob- His topic was "Challenging the

Mr. O. M. Washington, chairman of the Mathematics Department, attended the third Annual State Secondary - Mathematics Conference held at the Golden Triangle Motel, Norfolk, Virginia on October 8-9.

The theme of the conference was "Golden sections of Mathe-

Approximately 600 representatives attended the conference.

Mr. R. D. Spencer, biology teacher, attended a state-wide Biology Teachers Conference held Norfolk, Virginia on October

Highlights of the conference included discussions of programs tion in the first place." in biology being attempted by teachers in various areas of the havior problems have not diminstate and demonstrations of teaching aids.

The first assembly of the Dunbar Senior High School was held Thursday, October 14, in the auditorium. A panel consisting of Viola Lynch, Sarah Scott, Wheeler Hughes and David Shaw discussed decorum, scholstudy habits. Miss Jeannette Irvine was chairman.

Tomeroom will set up a nome room organization, elect officers, appoint committees, and carry on business as previously done in their joint meetings.

The Senior class at its initial meeting undertook one of its most important annual responsibilities—the election of officers. Ballots were distributed to each senior homeroom and the seniors chose class officers, their class motto, flower, and color.

Officers elected are Allen Parks, president; Betty Davis, vice president; Rosa Burford, secretary; Warrenette Vaughan, assistant secretary; David Shaw, chaplain; Lawrence Jefferson, business manager; and Vivian Cardwell, reporter.

The class chose pink and white as the class color with the pink rose as the class flower.

"We are the masters of our fate; captains of our souls" was chosen as the motto.

### INQUIRING REPORTER

(Continued from page 2, col. 5)

without a detention has given the students a sense of responsibility to behave."

James Franklin: "With the deat the Golden Triangle Motel, tention gone I think the students in the senior high school are doing fine. We are showing that we really didn't need the deten-

> Dorothy Douglas: "The beished, because most of the students feel that without the detention they can get away with anything."

> David Shaw: "Yes, because the students act more mature and responsible since we no longer have the detention."

Barbara Wynn: "Yes, because it makes me feel that the teachers arship, personal cleanliness and think we are mature enough not to need a detention."

er; and marie jones and mary Jackson, treasurer.

Wiley Harris is captain of the Patrol Force. Other officers are Glenn Clarke, lieutenant and Douglas Iones, sergeant. The remainder of the patrol members are Ronald Wilkinson, Reginald Johnson, and Lemuel Morris.

Among their duties are morning and evening traffic posts, maintaining order at recess, and being responsible for the general welfare of others at Dunbar.

Mr. C. F. Pinn sponsors the group.

The Future Teachers of America held its initial meeting on October 6. Brenda Bolden was elected president.

Other officers are Brenda Gilmore, vice president; Arlinda Jones, secretary; Janice Woodson, assistant secretary; Viola Lynch, treasurer; and Gwendolyn Loving, chaplain.

The Theater Guild held its first call meeting October 11, in room

Plans for the year include the presentation of a Christmas play, participation in the Western District Drama Tournament in Petersburg, Virginia, and the performance of a three-act drama in the spring.

According to Miss E. H. Jordan, the director, the Theater Guild is in need of all interested and available young men.

### Sale of Chronicle Candy

(Continued from page 1, col. 5)

This year, the proceeds will be used to purchase a camera.

Each bar of candy, a quarter pound of milk chocolate with toasted almonds, has a personalized wrapper and sells for fifty cents.